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March 31, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:
I am pleased to transmit the work plan for the Road Services Division Operational Master Plan (ROMP) and proposed motion for council approval.  In the 2008 King County Annual Budget Ordinance 15975, the King County Council adopted a proviso requiring that the Department of Transportation (DOT) Road Services Division (RSD) and the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) submit a work plan for the ROMP.  In summary, this work plan includes a scope of work with proposed timeline, initial budget, criteria for selection of expert consultants, and proposal for oversight, staffing and involvement of stakeholders.  
As you know, both internal and external change drivers have and will continue to impact RSD’s ability to carry out its road responsibilities.  These changes include an increase in workload associated with winter storms, changing environmental regulations, aging infrastructure, population growth and annexations.  At the same time, the RSD is impacted by the declining unincorporated area tax base which will result in decreased property tax revenue for RSD.  The ROMP will address current and future operations for all five RSD sections, including Capital Improvement Program and Planning, Engineering Services, Roads Maintenance, Traffic Engineering, and Administration.
In an effort to respond to the known and potential impacts of these changes, RSD has engaged in internal planning efforts.  In 2004, RSD completed the Roads Strategic Plan which articulated goals and strategies focusing on the delivery of roads facilities and services.  Further, in response to the potential sale of the Summit Rural Regional Roads Maintenance Facility (Summit) in 2007, RSD retained the services of Dye Management Group, Inc. to conduct a Roads Maintenance Facilities Study.  This study is underway and as a result of its review of changes that will impact the Roads Maintenance section over the next 20 years, it will provide RSD with recommendations for its maintenance facility locations moving forward.  These documents, along with the King County Comprehensive Plan, Countywide Planning Policies, Annual Bridge Report, and Transportation Needs Report, will be used to inform development of the ROMP.
Summit Pit Sale Opportunity

The sale of the Summit affords several opportunities for King County RSD.  For King County, the sale of this property presents the opportunity to:

· increase affordable workforce housing in our region;
· conserve habitat resource land in King County; and
· promote low-impact environmental sustainability and green development concepts.

For RSD, the sale of Summit provides significant funding that can be reinvested into RSD facilities.  It also provides the opportunity to move regional roads maintenance operations from Summit to a site that is more compatible with neighboring properties.
Ravensdale Replacement Site Planning 

The Road Services Division, in partnership with the Facilities Management Division (FMD), is currently assessing the feasibility of relocating Summit operations to King County land commonly known as the Ravensdale property.  RSD has completed the first phase of due diligence work related to traffic, environmental, geotechnical, cultural resource and preliminary facility information analysis.  To date, preliminary information suggests that a new road maintenance facility is permissible at the Ravensdale property and can meet the basic Roads Maintenance section requirements with the exception of mining for gravel.  The second phase of due diligence work will be conducted concurrently during the Phase I development of the ROMP.
As work progresses on both the Summit sale and the Ravensdale due diligence planning work, additional information will be transmitted to the King County Council along with associated supplemental funding requests.

Because of the timing of the possible Summit sale as well as the need to plan for a Rural Regional Roads Maintenance Facility site to replace Summit, RSD had already commenced facility and organizational planning work for its maintenance operations.  This work, as it relates to the possible sale of Summit and acquisition of Ravensdale, will continue and be taken into account as the ROMP is developed.  Other recommendations provided by Dye Management Group regarding the Roads Maintenance section will be reviewed and considered as part of the ROMP process.
As suggested by the proviso requiring this work plan, the ROMP will be conducted in two phases.  The first will establish a comprehensive framework to prioritize and provide a method for decision making given the likely changes to the future work load and revenue of RSD.  Phase I will include a thorough review of RSD services and operations, legal requirements, contracts, and revenue forecast.  It will also include specific input from stakeholders.   Phase II will focus on developing ongoing funding and implementation strategies consistent with the policy framework developed in Phase I of the ROMP. 
The proviso directs that input should be sought from the Transportation Concurrency Expert Review Panel.  While I agree that the ROMP must include input from RSD stakeholders, I do not believe that the Transportation Concurrency Review Panel is the best body to provide this input.  This panel group was convened for a very specific purpose because of their knowledge and/or vested interest in transportation concurrency issues.  Instead, I propose that the ROMP seek input and review from a broader stakeholder base, similar to the stakeholder group convened in the development of the RSD Strategic Plan.  This will include broad participation from the county’s unincorporated area councils, non-governmental organizations interested in King County’s transportation issues, individual residents/business people from unincorporated communities, and RSD contractors.
The department, project staff, and I are equally committed to an open and collaborative working relationship with the King County Council and RSD’s stakeholders to complete the ROMP within a 21-month timeframe.  This is an aggressive work plan that includes input from the King County Council throughout the process and formal approval at varying milestones in the process.  The ROMP will be co-staffed by DOT and OMB.  We have also identified a steering committee and staff work group that includes King County Council and FMD representation.  
If you have any questions, please contact Bob Cowan, Director OMB, at (206) 296-3434, or Laurie Brown, Deputy Director of the Department of Transportation at (206) 684-1441.  My staff and I look forward to working collaboratively with the department and council in developing an operational master plan for the Road Services Division.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims, 

King County Executive
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